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Summary of the meeting of April 19, 2010

The meeting was presided by Ambassador Luis A. Hoyos Aristizábal, Permanent Representative of Colombia to the OAS and Chair of the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities (CISC), to consider the items on the order of business included in document CP/CISC-503/10 rev. 2. The following delegations were in attendance: Argentina, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Guatemala, Mexico, Nicaragua, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Trinidad and Tobago, United States, Uruguay, and Venezuela.

1. Report of the Inter-American Commission of Women (CIM) regarding follow-up on the mandates of the Fifth Summit of the Americas

Ambassador Carmen Moreno, the CIM Executive Secretary, presented this report, which included a PowerPoint presentation.

With regard to strengthening of the CIM, Ambassador Moreno noted that a process to build CIM capacity was begun in 2009, the objective of which is to increase CIM relevance, visibility, coordination with other key stakeholders, and capacity to promote an agenda of gender equality within the OAS and in hemispheric policy.  She indicated that a core component of this process has been the formulation and circulation of project proposals in the four key work areas of CIM and in response to the CIM biennial work plan 2008-2010:  (i) democracy (good governance and women’s political participation); (ii) human rights (violence against women and implementation of the Convention of Belém do Pará); (iii) security (gender mainstreaming and women’s participation in an agenda of integral security); and (iv) development (economic empowerment of women).  Ambassador Moreno concluded her presentation noting that the CIM has secured funding to implement several new projects as well as to continue existing projects.

With regard to democracy, Ambassador Moreno noted that the CIM, in partnership with the Latin American Faculty of Social Sciences (FLACSO), held the first online course entitled “Women’s Leadership in Today’s World: Renewing Strategies and Practices,” from September 1 through November 1, 2009.  She pointed out that this initiative includes a shared scholarship component and that 28 professionals of 13 OAS member states received training, of which 16 participants from 10 member states were awarded scholarships through the former OAS Department of Human Development, Education, and Culture and through FLACSO.
She also noted that in 2009, the CIM Executive Secretariat submitted a project proposal to the Spanish Agency for International Development Cooperation (AECID) with a view to (i) supporting women’s leadership and their involvement in public policy decision making and (ii) building the capacity of governmental as well as nongovernmental agencies to lead debate, negotiations, and development of gender-sensitive public policies.

Ambassador Moreno also pointed out that the OAS Department of Electoral Cooperation and Observation (DECO) has initiated a two-year project of gender mainstreaming and women’s political rights in the context of international electoral observation methods.  She noted that work on the project began in the latter half of 2009 and will conclude late in 2011 with the publication of a manual of practical guidelines for OAS Electoral Observation Missions (EOMs/OAS) in assessing and monitoring the implementation of gender quotas, as well as the commitments assumed by the countries concerning the political rights of women in such missions.

Ambassador Moreno noted that CIM support for this project has consisted of: (i) technical review of key project documents; (ii) participation on the panel to select the project implementing agency (Corporación Humanas of Chile); (iii) technical assistance for the organization of a workshop (January 25-26, 2009), which included the identification of elements and inputs for the project’s implementation, procedures, and the methodology to be followed in the workshop on “Experiences in Electoral Monitoring from a Gender and Rights Perspective” (January 25-26, 2010), and participation in said workshop.

With respect to funding provided through AECID, Ambassador Moreno pointed out that the CIM Executive Secretariat is working in partnership with the Andean Parliament, the International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance (International IDEA), and other pertinent institutions to support the implementation of quota laws for women’s participation in political bodies and parties at the local and national levels.

She also noted that since 2009, the CIM Executive Secretariat has been supporting development of a project profile to promote gender mainstreaming in the negotiation and allocation of local public budgets.  She indicated that the CIM Executive Secretariat received confirmation in February 2010 from the Government of Finland that it would contribute €88,000 for the implementation of the first phase of the project.

With respect to human rights, Ambassador Moreno pointed out that, during the first half of 2009, a system had been developed to measure the states parties’ progress with regard to incorporating the recommendations of the Committee of Experts of the Mechanism to Follow Up on Implementation of the Inter-American Convention on the Prevention, Punishment, and Eradication of Violence against Women (CEVI).  Accordingly, she noted that 17 of the competent national authorities (CNAs) provided their responses to a document containing 38 quantitative and qualitative indicators, and that this information was subsequently used to develop a preliminary report on follow-up to said recommendations.

She indicated that the Fifth Meeting of the CEVI, held June 25-26, 2009, took up debate on the questionnaire for the second multilateral evaluation round.

Ambassador Moreno noted that on May 6, 2009, the CIM Executive Secretariat participated in a meeting with representatives of the Council of Europe held in Strasbourg, as part of the OAS delegation.  The CIM’s participation in this event was in response to the European Union’s interest in organizing a convention on violence against women.
Ambassador Moreno noted that the CIM participated in the Sixteenth Meeting of Specialized Agencies and Other Bodies of the United Nations System, held in Port-of-Spain, Trinidad and Tobago, July 6, 2009, and in the Forty-third Meeting of the Presiding Officers of the Regional Conference on Women in Latin America and the Caribbean of the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC), held in the same city on July 7 and 8, 2009.  She pointed out that, at both of these forums, cooperation linkages had been established between the Mechanism to Follow Up on the Inter-American Convention on the Prevention, Punishment, and Eradication of Violence against Women (MESECVI) and ECLAC’s recently launched Gender Equality Observatory of Latin America and the Caribbean.

She indicated that CIM personnel participated in the launch of the United Nations Secretary-General’s Campaign to End Violence against Women (UNiTE) (November 24 and 25, 2009, Guatemala City) as well as in a “knowledge fair,” designed to serve as a forum for the sharing of experiences and best practices for preventing and punishing violence against women.

Ambassador Moreno noted that, in keeping with the need to evaluate the experience of the MESECVI following its first five years of operation (2004-2009), work began in January 2010 on an independent evaluation, which was presented to the CIM Executive Committee.  Consequently, the Executive Committee requested that the scope of the evaluation be expanded in order to consult all MESECVI States Parties.

Ambassador Moreno made mention of the CIM’s participation in the conference “Going Beyond Gender as Usual: Why and How Global HIV/AIDS Donors can do More for Women and Girls” (July 1, 2009), organized by the Centre for Global Development, which examined the work of the three global donors in this field–the U.S. President’s Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR), the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria (the Global Fund), and the World Bank’s Africa Multi-Country AIDS Program (the MAP)–and evaluated how HIV/AIDS programs address gender inequality.
She noted that the CIM is currently implementing two projects in this regard: (i) “Integration of HIV and Violence against Women Policies and Programs from a Human Rights Perspective in Central America”; and (ii) “Strengthening Capacities to Integrate Services Dealing with HIV and Violence against Women in the Caribbean: a Pilot Project.
With regard to security, Ambassador Moreno pointed out that the CIM participated in the conference “Combating Sex Trafficking by Eliminating Demand,” held at the Woodrow Wilson Center, May 13, 2009.
She noted that, since the latter half of 2009, the CIM Executive Secretariat has been collaborating with the OAS General Secretariat through the Department of Public Security on a project to provide training to police officers on dealing with cases involving violence against women, within the framework of the program against trafficking in persons. Ambassador Moreno indicated that the project promotes the implementation of existing international laws and instruments in this field through the promotion, support, and adaptation of the police response to this pandemic.
She noted that CIM personnel attended the Protection Project Fourth Annual Symposium on Trafficking in Persons, “Trafficking in Persons as a Form of Violence against Women,” of the Johns Hopkins School of Advanced International Studies (SAIS), held November 2, 2009, Washington, D.C.
Ambassador Moreno noted that the CIM Executive Secretariat was invited to participate in the forty-sixth regular session of the Inter-American Drug Abuse Control Commission (CICAD), held in Miami, November 18 through 20, 2009.  During this meeting, consideration was given to the updated Anti-drug Strategy for the Hemisphere and its plan of action, which includes a section on gender issues.
Ambassador Moreno noted that a joint proposal on trafficking and other forms of violence against women was developed by the Trust for the Americas, the Secretariat for Multidimensional Security, and the CIM Executive Secretariat.  The proposal, which includes best practices for preventing trafficking in several countries of the region, was presented for the consideration of the U.S. Department of State (a decision on this proposal is currently pending).

With regard to development, Ambassador Moreno pointed out that the CIM continued working with the OAS Department of Social Development and Employment (DSDE) in the follow-up of the “Strategic Lines of Moving toward Gender Equality and Nondiscrimination in a Framework of Decent Work,” adopted by the Fifteenth Inter-American Conference of Ministers of Labor (XV IACML, Trinidad and Tobago, 2007). Specifically, it worked on the study on “Institutionalization of the Gender Perspective in the Ministries of Labor of the Americas,” published and presented at the XVI IACML in Buenos Aires, October 6 through 8, 2009; and it began implementation of the project “Moving toward Gender Equality in a Framework of Decent Work,” approved in the OAS/CIDA Cooperation Plan 2008-2011. The project’s components include high-level subregional dialogues between ministries of labor and national mechanisms for women, subregional training courses for personnel of both areas, and development of tools to monitor the ministries’ progress.
Ambassador Moreno noted that the CIM Executive Secretariat participated in the opening session of the “Workshop on Mainstreaming the Gender Perspective in the Ministries of Labor in the Americas,” held on July 21 in Buenos Aires, organized within the framework of the IACML, and in follow-up to its “Strategic Lines.” At the event, debate was taken up on the preliminary version of the study, including the ministries’ training needs, with a view to strengthening gender mainstreaming in their policies, programs, and institutional activities.
She pointed out that CIM personnel also attended the IACML planning meeting, in Washington, D.C., December 10 and 11, 2009.
With regard to gender, science, and technology, Ambassador Moreno noted that, in response to the interest expressed at the first regular session of the CIM Executive Committee (March 30 and 31, 2009), in promoting and providing incentives for women’s businesses, a proposed project was prepared with the UNESCO Regional Chair for Women, Science, and Technology in Latin America.  Funding is being sought for the proposal, which is related to economic independence and labor and to SEPIA (“Follow-Up to the Inter-American Program”) IV, and is entitled, “Strengthening of Women’s Capacity to Develop Productive Technology-based Businesses in Municipalities.”
With regard to gender and migration, Ambassador Moreno noted that the CIM attended the “Special Meeting on Migration and Gender” of the OAS Special Committee on Migration Issues (CEAM), held April 1, 2009 in Washington, D.C. 
Ambassador Moreno noted that resolution AG/RES. 2322 (XXXVII-O/07) designated 2010 as the “Inter-American Year of Women,” and pointed out that the CIM served as the technical secretariat for the Working Group to Prepare the Program of Activities for the Inter-American Year of Women.

She noted that the CIM Executive Secretariat, in collaboration with the OAS Department of International Affairs, prepared an agreement with the Americas Quarterly, a periodical of the Americas Society, to publish articles in three of its 2010 editions. These articles will deal with the following topics:  (i) trafficking of women and transnational organized crime (April 2010 edition); (ii) women’s access to health care (July 2010 edition); and (iii) the gap in women’s access to education and their position in the labor market (October 2010 edition).

Ambassador Moreno pointed out that, in response to the delegates’ request for a logo to represent the Inter-American Year of Women, several such proposals were developed.  In January 2010, the delegates selected the logo that best represented the event’s theme and their remarks were recorded into the record.
She noted that the CIM Executive Secretariat chose February 25, 2009 as the official launch of the Inter-American Year of Women, drawing on the synergies and robust participation of delegates at the CIM Executive Committee meeting in Washington, D.C. At the inaugural event, women from throughout the region were invited to share their political experiences. On this occasion, the OAS Department of International Affairs moderated a roundtable discussion on good governance and political participation. Participating in the roundtable were members of the academic community, and political representatives of Barbados, Colombia, Guatemala, Mexico, Paraguay, and the United States.
With respect to Haiti, Ambassador Moreno noted that the CIM Executive Secretariat joined the Haiti Task Force in January 2010. Accordingly, she pointed out that a representative of the Executive Secretariat had attended the meetings, and that the CIM had prepared a number of articles and informational materials on the importance of incorporating the gender perspective and the participation of women in planning and in the implementation of recovery and reconstruction activities in Haiti. In the framework of its third regular meeting on February 26, 2010, the CIM Executive Committee sponsored a meeting between CIM delegates, OAS personnel, representatives of international and civil society organizations, and the Minister of Women’s Affairs and Women’s Rights of Haiti.
Lastly, Ambassador Moreno noted that the CIM participated in the Fifth Meeting of the Bureau of Women’s/Gender Affairs of the Caribbean Community (CARICOM), held in Georgetown, Guyana, October 6 and 7, 2009, where it presented reports on the Thirty-fourth Assembly of Delegates of the CIM, the MESECVI, and the 2010 Inter-American Year of Women. She pointed out that, due to its participation in said event, the CIM was invited to join the CARICOM Regional Advisory Committee on Gender Matters.
At the invitation of the Summits Secretariat, between October and November 2009, the CIM Executive Secretariat attended planning meetings for the new phase of the Summits of the Americas Virtual Platform of the OAS, which is being implemented by said Secretariat.
2. Approval of nine civil society organizations to register with the Organization
Approval was granted to the following nine registration requests, which were pending from the previous meeting (CP/CISC-504/10):

1. Center for the Opening and Development of Latin America (CADAL) (CP/CISC-482/10);
2. International Institute for the Development of Citizenship (IIDAC) (CP/CISC-487/10);
3. Viva Rio, Brazil (CP/CISC-486/10)

4. Colombian Commission of Jurists (CCJ) (CP/CISC-484/10);
5. Mujeres Unidas Solidarias Activas (MUSA A.C.) (CP/CISC-483/10);
6. México Unido Pro Derechos Humanos, A.C. (CP/CISC-481/10);

7. Eugenio Mendoza Foundation (CP/CISC-92/04);
8. Venezuelan Institute for Social and Political Studies (INVESP) (CP/CISC-430/09); and
9. Dianova International (CP/CISC-485/10) 

3. Consideration of four new civil society organization requests to register with the Organization
Approval was granted to three of the four new requests (CP/CISC-504/10) (the fourth was withdrawn by the Department of International Affairs):
1. International Center for Crime Prevention (CP/CISC-497/10);
2. Métis National Council (CP/CISC-499/10); and
3. Fundación Cívico Social Pro Cartagena (CP/CISC-498/10)

4. Consideration of draft resolutions
Consideration was give to the following draft resolutions presented by the delegation of Colombia:

1. Follow-up and Implementation of the Mandates of the Declaration of Commitment of Port-of-Spain of the Fifth Summit of the Americas, approved at the Fifth Summit of the Americas (CP/CISC-495/10 corr. 1);
Approved ad referendum by the delegations of Nicaragua and Venezuela (CP/CISC-495/10 rev. 1).
2. Support for and Follow-up to the Summits of the Americas Process (CP/CISC-496/10 corr. 1);
Approved ad referendum by the delegation of the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela (CP/CISC-496/10 rev. 1).
3. Increasing and Strengthening Civil Society Participation in the Activities of the Organization of American States and in the Summits of the Americas Process (CP/CISC-502/10);
Its consideration was postponed until a future meeting.
Presentation of proposal for a Hemispheric Forum and Special Session of the CISC with civil society
Ms. Irene Klinger, Director of the Department of International Affairs, presented these proposals.
The CISC approved May 5 and 6 as the dates for the Civil Society Hemispheric Forum “Peace, Security and Cooperation in the Americas,” and May 6 for the Special Session of the CISC to receive the recommendations issued at said Hemispheric Forum.
5. Review of the methodology to follow for civil society organization participation in activities of the Organization and the General Assembly
This topic was included on the agenda at the express request of the delegation of the Argentine Republic, which made a brief presentation in this regard.

The Committee received this request and noted it would take up the matter in future meetings of the CISC.

6. Other business
The meeting adjourned at 5:40 p.m.
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